MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 2012  
MEETING OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL

The Graduate Council held its regularly scheduled meeting on Wednesday, October 10, 2012 in Plaster Student Union, Room 313.  Chair Deanne Camp called the meeting to order at 3:33.

Members Present:
Drs. Berg, Calihman, Camp, Chang, Claborn, Davies, Dillon, Franklin, Garland, Gerasimchuk, Given, Haslam, Hudson, Hulgus, Kaula, Keller, Leibert, Luo, Masterson, Morris, Oatman, Piston, Quebbeman,  Rushefsky, Smith, Sobel, Tomasi, Wait, Whisenhunt and Zimmerman;  Ms. Dion; Ms. Miller; and Ms. Gaines
Members Absent:  Drs. Cemore Brigden, Cook, Gebken, Qui, Scott and Shah 
Guests:  Drs. Hetzler, Peters and Rozell;  Misty Stewart
Approval of Minutes
A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes from the September, 2012 meeting.  The motion was unanimously approved.

Committee Reports  

Report of the Council Chair -  Deanne Camp
No report.  
Report of the Graduate Dean – Tom Tomasi
A. Announcements:  For a complete listing of announcement and deadlines, see the “Graduate College Update” at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/council.htm under the Graduate Council section.  
B. Dr. Tomasi announced that Kaplan’s bi-annual Free National Practice Test for MSU is scheduled for October 20th (live online).  Any student planning to take the GRE, GMAT, MCAT. LSAT, PCAT, OAT or DAT can take a previously released exam.  They will get their scores immediately upon completion along with a detailed score analysis.  There will also be an instructor after each test to teach strategies to improve scores.   Council members were given a handout with the login information.
C. Dr. Einhellig is currently working to establish the search committee for the new Graduate Dean.  John Catau will chair this committee and the national posting is still expected to be released this semester. 
Report of the Graduate Faculty Membership Committee – Craig Keller
The following faculty were approved for full graduate faculty status:
Mark Schneider
DSS
Research  

Wesley Scroggins
MGT
Research
Ian Shadrick
CLSE
Clinical

Ann Marie Wilcox-Daehn
MUS
Performance
Report of the Graduate Grievance Committee – Bob Quebbeman
No report.  
Report of the Graduate Scholarship Committee – Scott Zimmerman
The scholarship committee met virtually to decide the winners of the graduate scholarships.  The winner of the Keith and Aileen Ford scholarship is Annathar Alexander (MBA program) who will receive $875.  The two winners of the Basil and JoAnn Boritzki scholarship are Max Miller (MAT program) and Casey Gilstrap (MSED, EAD program), who will each receive $3,000.  This month, the committee will meet to decide the winner of the MSU Distinguished Thesis Award.       
Report of the Graduate Recruitment Committee – David Claborn
Misty Stewart, Coordinator of Graduate Recruitment, spoke on behalf of the Graduate Recruitment Committee.  She reported that the Graduate College had tripled the number of recruiting events for this fall semester over last year.  She is tracking student information from all of these events and will send program directors contact information for prospective students.  Misty also reported that since April 15, she has been tracking the hits on the Graduate College website.  Last week, the site had an all-time high number of hits with a very large percentage of first time users.  Finally, Graduate Council members were reminded about the Graduate Showcase on November 14 from 3:00 – 7:00.  All programs should have a representative at all times during the 4 hour event.  Misty has been sending information about the Showcase to all students who have requested information on MSU graduate programs.  She has also given out information at all the recruitment events she has attended this fall.  Flyers will be placed around the Springfield area.

Report of the Graduate Student Senate – Echarial Gaines
The Graduate Student Senate met on September 25.  The next meeting is scheduled for October 30 at 3:30 in the Carrington Auditorium.  The Senate now has an email and a logo.  Council members were reminded that each program should name 2 Senators.  All meetings include a live stream so even if a graduate student is off campus, they can still be named as a Senator and tune in for the meetings.    

Report of the Graduate Screening Committee – Brett Garland
The following Non-Substantive Proposals were reported:
Course Change 

CSD 760 Language Development:  Deaf and Hard of Hearing I – change periodicity

CSD 850 Pediatric Audiology – change periodicity

CSD 875 Medical Audiology – change periodicity

The following Substantive Proposals were approved:
Program Change

AuD. – change required course listing

MACC – change admission requirements
MGS – change required courses

MPA – change internship requirement

MS, CSD, Education of the Deaf and Hard of Hearing – change required course listing

Certificate in Public Management – change admission requirements

Instructional Technology Specialist Certificate – change title and required courses
New Course 

CSD 636 Introduction to American Sign Language (ASL)

CSD 637 Introduction to American Sign Language (ASL) II

CSD 638 Introduction to American Sign Language (ASL) III

CSD 639 Introduction to American Sign Language (ASL) IV

HST 616 American Religious History

Course Change

CSD 972 Advanced Auditory Re/Habilitation – change description
EDT 767 Educational Technology Practicum – change description
MTH 796 Science Internship – change prerequisite and description

Course Deletions


MUS 614 The Methodology of Zoltan Kodaly

Graduate Program Spotlight – Dr. Tona Hetlzer, MS, Athletic Training
The Master of Science in Athletic Training started this semester with 9 students. The program can support 12-15 students per cohort. It is a two-year, cohort-based curriculum. The MS is a post-professional program for students who have completed an undergraduate athletic training degree and are already certified. There are 336 accredited undergraduate professional education programs across the country (a total of 11 in Missouri) and 29 accredited graduate professional education programs. MSU has had the undergraduate program since 1979. The MS program is currently working to get accreditation and this process should take about a year.

Athletic trainers are educated in musculoskeletal injury assessment and rehabilitation, and they work with not just athletes but any active individual. They also work with patients/clients on wellness and injury prevention throughout all stages of the injury evaluation and rehabilitation process. Athletic trainers are hired to work in athletics, companies, hospitals and clinics, the military, and many other areas.

There are 23 athletic trainers in the area that students in the MS program participate with in their clinical practice. Currently, there are two graduate assistantship positions for the program that were funded by the department and college. In addition, Mercy Hospital is funding two assistantships and Drury Athletics is funding one assistantship. These externally-funded assistantships cover both the stipend and the fee-waiver for the students.

Unfinished Business
None.
New Business
None.  
Program

Dr. Tom Peters, Dean of the Library, gave a Power Point presentation entitled “Between a Rock and a Mobile Place:  The Mobile Revolution”.  He began by showing a timeline that has gotten us to this point in history.  The Information Explosion began during World War II.  After that came the Computer Revolution, the Internet, the World Wide Web and now, the Mobile Revolution.  There are approximately 7 billion people in the world and there are approximately 6 billion active mobile phone subscriptions.  
The basic activities of mobile devices include:  1) communicating with others; 2) seeking and using information; 3) creating content; and 4) being entertained.  Most people probably use their mobile device for these activities every day.  With regard to the University setting, basic activities also include teaching, learning, research and creative activity.  

Dr. Peters then went on to talk more specifically about the University Library.  He stated that in recent studies done in the U.S., the number one thing that students wanted from the University Library was more outlets!  Students need more places to plug in all of their mobile devices.  Other answers included longer hours and blended experiences (more offices and facilities housed in the actual library building for more of a one-stop, on campus experience).  

The MSU Library has changed some practices over the last couple of years to accommodate the students even more.  The Library currently has over 80,000 ebooks and 81% of all journals are now online only.  Even with this movement toward more online access, the Library is still greatly utilized.  The Library is working to serve the students by staying open until 2 a.m. 5 nights a week and will be open for 24 hours a day during finals week.  In addition, a major wireless upgrade will occur later this month.   The Library also offers a “text a librarian” service.  Anyone needing assistance with short, factual questions can text 417-708-9463 during Meyer Library hours.
New ideas and projects that the Library is considering include a mobile version of the library website and also, possibly, the development of an App.  Small group collaboration stations are being discussed.  This would allow rooms to be set up to accommodate up to approximately 15 people.  A laptop or other mobile device could be connected to show the screen on a larger monitor for everyone to see.  Also, several devices could be hooked into the monitor at once to allow for more interactive discussions.  In addition, the Graduate Student Senate has requested that the Library designate dedicated space for graduate students.  Dr. Peters stated that he just recently received this request and will look into the idea and begin discussions.    

Dean Peters continued by stating that he is currently serving on a campus-wide ad hoc committee on Student Technology Requirements.  The catalyst for the development of this committee was the Kinesiology department’s requirement that all of their majors have an iPad.  The committee is looking at many different technology issues and the report is due on October 31.  MSU and all universities across the country need to develop new practices and policies for the fast-changing technology.  Everything from iPads (and other mobile devices) to eTextbooks are creating new possibilities and new challenges in academics.
Dr. Peters concluded by asking the question “how will all of the mobile devices affect the University and the Library”.  He stated that although so many things can be done online now in education, he does not think traditional university and library settings will ever go away.  “Place” still matters!  Even with technology, students still like a “place” to come.  People still like to be together and congregate.  He sees a continuation in what he calls “blended campuses”.  This involves a meshing of all campus activities.  Instead of having one specific place for class, one for research, one for labs, ect., all are blended and meshed together so that everywhere on campus can have all activities going.  Welcome to the Mobile Revolution!
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:43.  The next meeting of the Graduate Council will be on Wednesday, November 14, 2012 in Plaster Student Union, room 313 in PSU 312 (ABC).
Deanne Camp, Chairperson
